Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00 pm, 20th February 2012, at the Village Hall, Gwaelod y Garth.
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 

John Harrison (Chairman), Sandie Rosser, Wynford Ellis Owen, 





Nikki Howard, Stuart Thomas, Mike Jones, Stewart McKay,




Lindsay Davies & Gill Rees
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:

Jim Prosser, Sara Pickard, Eric Priday & Penri Williams
174
Police Matters
PC Huw Thomas was not present owing to annual leave but the Clerk advised that he had received a report from the Neighbourhood Policing office detailing the crimes in the three villages for the month of January 2012 and he had also received a more up-to-date report from PC Thomas before he went on holiday.  In accordance with the decision made at the January meeting the Clerk advised that he had circulated these figures to Councillors for scrutiny prior to the meeting but had not received any complaints regarding the accuracy of the circulated figures.  Cllr Davies commented that she felt that there were inconsistencies again in the figures.  
Cllr Owen advised members about a suspicious car that had parked in the lane to the rear of Camwell Lodge on a number of occasions.  It had been reported to the Police who had been unable to attend whilst the vehicle was there.  However Cllr Owen commended the follow up enquiries by PC Huw Thomas.  Cllr Owen asked whether the Clerk could look into whether the lane could be adopted as a public highway and supplied with lighting to deter this activity.  Clerk to arrange
175
To consider a written resolution from Cllr Davies in relation to School Lane, Gwaelod y Garth

There were approximately 30 – 40 members of the public present in the hall and the Chairman felt that it would be appropriate to bring forward the written resolution of Cllr Davies as the discussions held in relation to this would inform the Public Session which would follow.  In order that the members of the public understood, the Chairman asked the Clerk to read out the guidance which would normally be circulated to attendant members of the public.  The Clerk read out the guidance, following which the Chairman invited Cllr Davies to introduce her written resolution.
Cllr Davies referred to the written resolution that had been circulated to all Councillors and welcomed Cty Cllr Craig Williams.  She hoped, with the permission of Councillors, that he could address the meeting directly about the current situation in relation to the atrocious conditions on School Lane with regard to children walking to school safely and comfortably and also associated parking issues.  In particular following the agreement on specific areas of action required that had been agreed at the end of the recent meeting and walkabout held at the instigation of the Village Hall Committee Chair through Mark Drakeford, AM and his subsequent enquires for progress from Cllr McEvoy, as Cabinet member for Highways and transport..  Council agreed to Cty Cllr Craig Williams addressing the meeting.
Cty Cllr Williams stated there were three projects that were urgent for Gwaelod y Garth.  These were:

1. School Lane.  This had been looked at many times over many years and it was identified that a path was needed, if not a full road, in order to enable school children to walk to school without being covered in orange mud.  The option currently being considered was to bring the road up to an acceptable standard, although this needed to be achieved without making the road a rat-run.  The options being considered were bollards, which could be accessed by way of a key, or a narrowing or preventative measure that would improve the road but prevent it becoming a rat-run.
2. Parking at GYG School.  The problems of parking at the school are exacerbated by certain teachers who cannot park within the school as their hours of working would mean they were driving out at a time when the children are in the play-ground.  To avoid this happening, they park outside the school gates.  The obvious solution is to utilise the wasted space at the front of the school and either side of the gates.  This would create 3/4 spaces on the left and 4/5 spaces on the right and should be sufficient to facilitate the school staff and also hall users, such as the Postmaster. This could potentially be done quite easily, perhaps in two phases.
3. Lack of Pavement, Main Road below the school.  This issue was explored in the recent walkabout with the officers from the Council, who commented, and have since confirmed, that a significant drainage problem would have to be overcome beforehand, although this was considered a feasible scheme.
All of these issues require funding and as far as 1 & 3 are concerned they are already on the list with the Highways budget.  CCC intends borrowing £14million to fund investment in Highways issues and the announcement as to where the first phase this money would be spent will be made at the beginning of April.  The potential funding for the parking will come out of the Life-long learning budget as part of the safer routes to schools initiative.

In addition these projects require proper consultation, especially with some residents of School Lane concerned that improving the road will introduce the M4 alongside their houses.  There will be full consultation on whatever control that will be introduced to prevent the road becoming a rat-run.  The legal aspects are not clear-cut as there are other land-owners there in addition to CCC (Parks Department).  Cty Cllr Williams concluded  by saying that it would be neither easy nor quick, as there were many hurdles to be overcome, the last of which is funding, albeit that is looking very promising. 

Cllr Davies sought clarification that the lack of lighting on Main Road where the pavement would be would be addressed as part of the scheme and was advised that regulations relating to pavements meant that lighting needed to be provided.  A general discussion then ensued regarding the lack of a ‘School Travel Plan’ for GYG School and Cty Cllr Williams completed the discussion by pointing out that whilst politicians come and go, these issues are being pushed by the Chief Executive’s office irrespective of the outcome of the forthcoming elections.

176
Public Session

The Chairman reminded the members of the public to give their names and address to the Clerk for him to record their comments.  Mr Terry Nunns, Bedw Arian, School Lane made the point that School Lane had never been any different and he also referred to the problems with regard to ownership issues. Nevertheless he felt that if these difficulties could be overcome, then it was vital to connect together the two sections of the tarmaced School Lane safely.
Sara Thorne of The Old Level, School Lane spoke about the problems they had encountered with the pot-holes, especially the punctures that had been caused.  Phil Shone, Bethlehem Cottages, School Lane felt that ownership issues were complex and suspected they were not as simplistic as Cty Cllr Williams was portraying.  He went on to say that he was delighted to hear about the consultation and felt that in the past 80% of residents had not been consulted.  He felt that adequate access was essential but harboured severe concerns with regard to ‘bollarding’.  He pointed out that generally residents operated an unofficial one way system and he was concerned that if the entire road were tarmaced, it would raise safety concerns even if only lightly used.  Julian Wilkes, Old School Houses, School Lane, pointed out that the lane had got significantly worse over the last 10 - 15 years and this was exacerbated by the Parks Department filling in pot-holes by adding additional material, which just created just bigger pot-holes.  He felt that if CCC were to scrape away the rubbish that had been dumped there and left the lane alone, it would be better than their attempts to improve it.  Sara Thorne added that the overhanging trees were also a problem in eroding the road surface.  Tom Proctor, Georgetown, commented that if the road were tarmaced throughout then it would be easier for traffic to move along it and perhaps access should be restricted to residents only.
Cty Cllr Williams commented that this the ‘resident’s only access’ was a point that was made everytime the issue of School Lane was discussed.  He also agreed that Parks had not done a good job over the years pointing out that the Highways Department felt that Parks should not be in charge of any highways.  Nevertheless he was upbeat about the prospects, especially now that all the landowners were identified and on-board with the proposals for the future.

With the exception of one person, all the members of the public present then left the meeting.

177
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

Cllr Davies felt that it would be interesting to see what would happen next and made the point that Cllr McEvoy, the executive officer for Highways, was as essential to the success of these projects as Cty Cllr Williams and it was evident that the PCC would have to keep pressing CCC Education and Highways departments, to work as one Council.  Cllr Howard advised members that some schools named and shamed errant drivers.  Cllr Jones referred this back to a lack of a school travel plan for GYG School, which is a legal requirement for an ‘Estyn Inspection’ Report and should be very helpful in addressing the usual problems of Traffic Management and Road Engineering in the school vicinity.  A general discussion then took place around these issues.
178
Minutes of the full Council meeting held on 16th January 2012
The minutes were proposed as accurate by Cllr Thomas, seconded by Cllr Owen.  Cllr Jones disagreed and a long discussion ensued regarding the accuracy of the minutes.  Cllr Thomas then proposed that progress be made and the minutes were agreed as presented.  They were then signed by the Chairman.  Cllr Jones asked that his objections to the accuracy of the minutes were noted.
179
Matters Arising
Paragraph 171
Cllr Jones stated that he had not said that he would carry out ‘his own survey’ but that he would check the signage with the Chairman.  He also stated that he ‘commented’, and did not ‘complain’, about the ramps.
180
Community Link
In the absence of Cllr Williams, the Clerk advised the closing date for the next Link was the 2nd March 2012 and invited Councillors to submit witty and amusing articles for consideration. 
181
Clerk’s Report
181.1
Creigiau Recreation Ground ~ Grass Cutting Contract 2012 - 2015.
The Clerk advised members that he had received a response from the legal team representing One Voice Wales and the recommendation was not to proceed with awarding the contract to applicant ‘A’. Council agreed that the contract would therefore be awarded to applicant ‘B’.  Clerk to arrange
181.2
Proposal to alter the date of local government elections in Wales
The Clerk advised members of the proposal put forward by Carl Sargeant AM, the Minister for Local Government and Communities and brought about by a change in legislation as a consequence of the Fixed Term Parliament Act 2011.  There was no objection to the proposal.  Cllr Thomas pointed out that it may be necessary to put all elections on to a similar 5-year fixed term in order to ensure that this situation didn’t re-occur.  Clerk to arrange
181.3
Application to buy Community Council Land, Creigiau
The Clerk advised members of the application received from Mr & Mrs Roberts, Maes y Nant, Creigiau, to buy a small piece of PCC land that abuts their property.  The Clerk advised that small portions of the PCC land held under this title had previously been sold and that the offer made was consistent with the area of land previously sold.  This provoked a lively discussion with a clear divergence of opinion as to whether Council-owned land should be sold.  Cllr Jones proposed that the land should be sold; this was seconded by Cllr Rees and was agreed by a majority of 5 for and 3 against.  Cllr Thomas then proposed that any monies raised should be ring-fenced for spending in Creigiau in the same way as the Rest Centre monies had been ring-fenced for Pentyrch.  This was seconded by Cllr Jones and the vote was tied with four votes each.  The Chairman’s casting vote was against the proposal thereby defeating it.  Clerk to arrange
181.4
FaceBook and Twitter
The Clerk invited members to consider the use of FaceBook or Twitter as modern methods of communication and again there was a divergence of opinion within the Council.  Some members felt that it could be useful as a Community noticeboard whereas others felt that the same was being achieved by the existing web-site.  It was agreed that nothing would be done at this time and that the Clerk would monitor the experience of other Community Councils.
181.5
Applications for Monies from the Rest Centre
The Clerk advised members that he had now received 8 formal applications for the money being made available to organisations in Pentyrch as a consequence of the sale of the Rest Centre. After much discussion it was agreed that the Committee would comprise, The Chairman, Vice-Chairman, and a representative of each village.  The Chairman declared an interest as he was the secretary of the Pentyrch Sports Association, which is among the applicants.  The Committee would therefore consist of Cllr Owen (Chairman), Cllr Rees, Cllr Thomas and Cllr Davies and it was agreed they would meet on Wednesday, 29th February 2012 at 7pm at the Council offices.  Clerk to arrange
181.6
Repairs required at Creigiau Recreation Ground
The Clerk advised members of the problems highlighted by CRAMC at their recent meeting, which was attended by Cllr Owen, with regard to flooding around the CCC-owned Skateboard Park.  The cost of remedying the problem was being sought from CCC and both the PCC and Cty Cllr Delme Bowen had supported the application.  The Clerk also advised of the current situation in relation to his attempts to resolve the problems with blocked drains on Creigiau Recreation Ground caused by the waterlogged land to the west in the ownership of Railway Parks Ltd.

181.7
Fields in Trust
Cllr Thomas proposed that the PCC become members of the ‘Fields in Trust’ at the discounted rate being offered.  This was seconded by Cllr Davies and agreed.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Thomas raised a question for the Clerk to check the Financial Regulations in respect of employees also being sub-contractors.  He also pointed out that he had gone on the web-site and could find nothing under the policies relating to Standing Orders or Financial Regulations.  The Clerk expressed surprise at this but agreed that he would check and make any necessary amendments.  Clerk to arrange
182
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £3,792.22p and receipts of £2,419.65p were recorded for January 2011.  These were proposed as accepted by Cllr Thomas, seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed.  
183
Planning Applications
There were 4 planning applications to consider and the Clerk advised that he had not received any requests for plans to be printed off for the meeting:
a) 12/00047/DCH ~ 21 Parc y Fro, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments. 
b) 12/00135/DCO ~ Pencoed House, Llantrisant Road, Capel Llanilltern.  This was a second submission in respect of this application for a change of use.  Councillors agreed that they had no objection to the change of use but remained extremely concerned about the potentially high levels of traffic accessing and egressing the site from a very dangerous bend on the A.4119.  The Clerk was asked to convey these concerns to the planning committee.  Clerk to arrange
c) 12/00126/DCH ~ 10 Tyn y Coed Road, Pentyrch.  The Clerk advised members that this was the third attempt to vary a condition imposed upon the granting of planning application 10/01966/DCH for a conservatory.  The conservatory had been approved on the basis that obscure glass be fitted to the western aspect to preserve the privacy of the next door neighbour.  It had been clear from the photographs supplied with the previous application that the conservatory had been deliberately constructed in flagrant breach of this planning condition.  The Council had previously objected to the two applications to vary the condition at their June and October 2011 meetings.  Councillors felt that this was another cynical attempt to avoid having to comply with the conditions imposed by the original consent and by persistently applying for a variation the applicant was staving off action by Planning Enforcement.  The Clerk was asked to object in the strongest terms and write to Planning Enforcement urging that they act upon the breach of the original consent, irrespective of the continual attempts to vary the condition.  Clerk to arrange
d) 12/00223/DCH ~ The Cottage, Garth Hill, Gwaelod y Garth.  Cllr Davies advised that she had submitted comments through the North-west Conservation Group and it was felt that the permission being sought was a significant improvement and in the spirit of the conservation area.  There were no adverse comments.
Cllr Jones commented that he remained concerned about the lack of fairness and consistency in Planning decisions and enforcement.  He felt that, at present, they were haphazard.
184
Correspondence
Cllr Jones referred to an email from him dated 15.2.12 and advised that he had now replied and asked what emails the CMO’s had sent regarding a leak at High Corner Shops.  The Clerk advised the Cllr Jones had misunderstood his reply as the CMOs reported to him and he was the author of any emails emanating from reports made by the CMOs.  
185
Road & Traffic Management
Cllr Howard advised the Clerk that there was a large pot-hole on Heol Pant y Gored close to the old GPO building.  She advised the Clerk that she would email a more accurate location.
186
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Councillor
	Report
	Action Taken

	24.1.12
	Stuart Thomas
	The footpath from Parc Castell y Mynach to Parc y Felin, Creigiau is covered in rotting leaf-mould and is very slippery to the elderly residents.  In addition there is a loose flagstone about ¼ of the way along the footpath from Parc y Felin which is both dangerous and splashes the unfortunate person who steps upon it.
	Email to C2C

	26.1.12
	Stuart Thomas
	There is a great deal of litter on the footpath from Cardiff Road to Parc Castell y Mynach.  I saw Kath Britton on the entrance to the path and she tells me her job is to clean from Cardiff Road to Parc y Coed but not the path.  I am aware the Parc Castell y Mynach path is a metalled registered path and the responsibility for litter collection there is CCC.  Could you please advise them of the problem?
	Email to C2C

	26.1.12
	Stuart Thomas
	On the subject of the CCC owned land to the south of the footpath that runs between Parc Castell y Mynach and Cardiff Road, some two years ago CCC were allowing the brambles, hedges and trees to encroach over the grassed area.  This meant that there was less grassed area to cut and less amenity land to enjoy.  At our request they did carry out a cut-back of the encroaching vegetation.  The same problem is beginning to occur again and I would be grateful if you could ask them if they could initiate a cut-back before the grass-cutting season starts.
	Email to C2C

	26.1.12
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	There are several dangerous potholes on the stretch of Heol Creigiau, Creigiau, between Creigiau golf club and the Ceasars Restaurant.  These need filling in as soon as possible before an accident happens as they are very dangerous. 
	Email to C2C

	03.02.12
	Lindsay Davies
	River path below Riverglade: Further to previous e mails - my last one being to congratulate the Parks department on having cleared the overgrowth from the sides of the path - can you please contact the parks department again to ask that they remove the  fallen tree that is lying across the path approx 200 yards from the far end where it joins the path that emerges from School Lane, i.e. below Patmore Close.  It is not surprising, given the weather over the  past few months, that the path is barely passable because of mud, but it would also be good to hear whether there is any thought of putting some surface support to help it bind.
	Email to C2C

	5.2.12
	Stuart Thomas
	I have been asked for an update regarding ownership and responsibility of Nant Coslech stream the subject of the emails below. Please advise me if there is any progress.
	Email to C2C

	5.2.12
	Stuart Thomas
	Could you also let me know where we are regarding the lack of marking on the new speed pads in Pentyrch?  This enquiry relates to Mr Bill Phelps whose correspondence was subject of my email to Alec & Craig Williams 7/7/2011. There has been no progress on road markings for the original speed humps and now with these new pads no being marked only makes matters worse. 
	Email to C2C

	14.2.12
	Mike Jones
	Would you please arrange for the tarmac to be repaired before it gets worse?  It is possible that the damage has been caused by the council refuse collection vehicle trying to negotiate around the roundabout. 
	Email to C2C

	24.1.12
	Stuart Thomas
	The footpath from Parc Castell y Mynach to Parc y Felin, Creigiau is covered in rotting leaf-mould and is very slippery to the elderly residents.  In addition there is a loose flagstone about ¼ of the way along the footpath from Parc y Felin which is both dangerous and splashes the unfortunate person who steps upon it.
	Email to C2C

	15.2.12
	John Harrison
	Though much repair work has been carried out on Heol Goch from top to bottom (which is appreciated) there still remain concerns in relation to both sides of the road with debris covering the white lines making walking and the riding of cycles and motorbikes more hazardous.    Added to this is the fact that tree debris is sliding down the banks of one side with a potential to create an accident.    The recent freezing conditions followed by the thaw have highlighted these problems.  I would be pleased if you could bring this to the attention of those responsible for improvements.
	Email to C2C

	15.2.12
	John Harrison
	The road surface of Lon y Fro is steadily crumbling away and whilst much work has been carried out throughout the Village (which again is appreciated) there are many areas that still require urgent work.    Is the CCC in a position to inform us of their plans for improvement?
	Email to C2C

	15.2.12
	John Harrison
	So that we don’t run out of time I would appreciate serious consideration being given to the provision of Hanging Plant Holders being placed on a number of Lamp posts within the Pentyrch Village along with the provision of power so that the PCC can provide Christmas Lights from the Lamp posts and Christmas Tree at High Corner.
	Email to C2C


	15.2.12
	John Harrison
	I would be pleased to know of any progress the CCC have made in relation to our request for improved signage at the entrances to all of our Villages.
	Email to C2C

	15.2.12
	John Harrison
	The road surface improvements along part of Bronllwyn and Heol y Pentre are very impressive; however there are still areas that require markings.   I believe we were also promised Speed Activated Signs in this area and would appreciate knowing when the CCC are to provide these improvements.
	Email to C2C

	15.2.12
	Stuart Thomas
	The PCC-owned land between Parc Castell y Mynach and the Nant Coslech Stream either side of the electricity sub-station is overgrown with brambles and saplings and needs coppicing back.  In addition some ash saplings are growing in inappropriate places and, when in leaf, will block the light from the street lamp that illuminates the path.
	CMO to assess and take action as required

	15.2.12
	Sara Pickard
	I have received a request from Sylvia Parker, 6 Penmaes, Pentyrch and who is losing her sight.  She has asked whether it is possible to have a white line painted on the kerb-stone outside her house and then along the road towards Bryn Eglwys to opposite 4 Bryn Eglwys where her son and grand-children live.  This would enable her to safely follow the line from her house and enable her to visit them and maintain her independence as a partially sighted older person.  If it is not possible for CCC to paint the line could agreement in principle be sought so that the line could be painted by the PCC or a member of her family? 
	Email to C2C

	20.2.12
	John Harrison
	Lights 7 & 9 Bronhaul, Pentyrch, either have an intermittent fault, or their timing has been wrongly set, as they come on for an hour when it gets dark and then go out for the remainder of the night.  Please advise CCC Street Lighting.
	Email to C2C

	20.2.12
	Sandie Rosser
	Could we have an update on the book-token fro Gill Hammett’s grandson {Clerk advised no value decided and problems with obtaining book token]  Council agreed the value would be £20 and the Chairman volunteered to obtain the book token.
	Chairman to arrange

	20.2.12
	Stewart McKay
	I have received a query from a resident asking permission to fly a model aeroplane at Creigiau Recreation Ground.  What do Councillors think? [Discussed in full and recommendation was to refuse the request]
	For information

	20.2.12
	Gill Rees
	There is a pot-hole at the bottom of Heol Goch on the left and side near the turning into Gwaelod y Garth
	Clerk to arrange

	20.2.12
	Mike Jones
	I have been advised that the bus service operators grant has been cut by 25% from £25 m to £18m.  Local services grants are cut as well from £18m to £11m and this will probably lead to fares going up.
	For information

	20.2.12
	Nikki Howard
	Many thanks to CCC for at last cutting the hedge on Heol Creigiau.
	For information

	20.2.12
	Stuart Thomas
	I am grateful to CCC for cutting back the brambles on the area of land to the south of the footpath that runs from the old Post Office to Parc Castell y Mynach.  The land owned by the PCC on the other side of the stream has an oak growing from eastern side of the pumping station and this appears to have died.  Could the CMo check this out as well please?
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.35 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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